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As warmer weather (finally!) comes to Central Indiana, we all look forward to 
new beginnings brought on by spring. For me, this includes the opportunity 
to take over as president of the Central Indiana Land Trust’s board of directors. 
While I’m not a Central Indiana native – I grew up on a farm in Eastern 
Washington – I quickly came to value this area’s natural assets after I moved 
to Indianapolis to work for Eli Lilly and Company. I joined the CILTI board in 
2010, and I’m delighted to step into this new role.

I have the benefit of taking on this job at an exciting time. CILTI is in its 
strongest financial situation in its 24-year history. It has a sound vision for the 
future and tremendously dedicated staff.  It has a cohesive and enthusiastic 
board. And, most important, it has passionate members who see the value in 
saving natural areas right here in Central Indiana. You help make us strong.

As you’ll see in the following pages, your Land Trust has been busy putting this 
vision, passion and dedication to work. In 2013, we protected critical lands 
– including one of the most valuable gifts of land to a land trust in Indiana’s 
history, a 50-acre parcel in the Ameriplex complex that will provide sanctuary for 
the Indiana bat – and already in 2014 we’ve begun restoration of areas such as 
the Laura Hare Preserve at Turtle Bend for better wildlife habitat for the future.  

As proud as we are of our accomplishments, we continue to look ahead. Our 
staff and volunteers continue to seek opportunities to protect and improve more 
of Indiana’s natural heritage, and the board is focused on the process of selecting 
a new executive director via a national search. We expect to have a new director 
in place within the next couple of months.

Thank you for your dedication to Indiana’s natural places. I look forward to the 
exciting work we have ahead of us. 

Best regards,

Mark O. Blakely
Board President, Central Indiana Land Trust Incorporated
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The Indiana Bat’s new multi-million-dollar home
Multi-million-dollar homes aren’t all that rare in suburban 
Indianapolis. But a multi-million-dollar home that’s set 
aside for the Indiana bat and other natural inhabitants is. 

Nonetheless, that’s essentially what real estate developer 
Holladay Properties made possible when it gave 50 acres 
of land near the Indianapolis International Airport to 
the Central Indiana Land Trust. The land, valued at $4.3 
million, is located on the southwest side of Ameriplex 
Parkway, adjacent to approximately $100 million of 
commercial and industrial projects in southwest Marion 
County. The gift will ensure that the undeveloped parcel 
remains undeveloped forever. 

The Land Trust plans to enhance the property and 
maintain it as a nature preserve, open it to the public and 
managed to encourage the proliferation of native plants 
and animals. Indiana bats, which are an endangered 
species, have been spotted near the area, according to the 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 

“This is one of the most valuable gifts of land to a land 
trust in Indiana’s history,” said Cliff Chapman, interim 

director of the Central Indiana Land Trust. “It’s not only 
the economic value of the land, it’s the fact that one of 
our region’s most endangered species proliferates in the 
surrounding area.”

Chapman added that the Land Trust will enhance the area 
with plantings of native trees and shrubs, as well as other 
restoration work that will encourage Indiana bats and 
other wildlife to use the property. To support these efforts, 
Holladay also is donating $125,000 for a stewardship 
fund.  

“On behalf of all of the employees of Holladay Properties 
in Indiana and elsewhere, we are pleased to continue our 
commitment to environmentally sensitive development,” 
said Chris Wilkes, partner with South Bend-based 
Holladay Properties. “All three of our major business parks 
in Indiana – including AmeriPlex here – are designated 
as ‘wildlife friendly’ habitats by the Indiana Wildlife 
Federation (IWF), and on that point, we would like to 
acknowledge Barbara Simpson and the IWF for their 
role in facilitating the dialogue and donation to the Land 
Trust.”

A wetland restoration project taking place on the property.

Spring 2014  |  3  



Wilkes continued, “This donation is especially important because it 
is not only to be enjoyed by residents of Decatur Township and the 
7,000 employees of the AmeriPlex business park, but it’s another link 
in the larger preservation program in Marion and Hendricks counties 
to preserve habitat for endangered species and ‘quiet enjoyment’ by 
people seeking natural areas in an otherwise urbanized environment.   
We are pleased that the land will be preserved forever and enhanced 
in its natural state by the Land Trust.” 

The land, which will be named at a later time, is adjacent to property 
that the Airport Authority owns and is already restoring and managing 
land for Indiana bats, which prefer hardwood forest with some dead 
standing trees, and stream corridors and edges to forage for insects. 

The Land Trust plans to provide public access with parking and trails 
in the future.

The Central Indiana Land Trust’s Strategic 
Conservation Plan identifies thirteen Core 
Conservation Areas that protect seven targeted 
attributes that define Central Indiana.  One of 
those attributes, endangered species habitat, 
has an identified Area for conservation – the 
Indiana bat Macrosite. 

The Holladay Properties gift is a part of and 
borders the Indiana bat Macrosite so it fits 
perfectly within the Land Trust’s Strategic 
Conservation Plan.  The property will be 
restored and become part of a larger ecosystem 
of appropriate habitats to benefit the Indiana 
bat, as well as other wildlife.  The Land 
Trust will continue to protect and restore 
land in this area as well as the other Core 
Conservation Areas in Central Indiana.

The Indiana Bat’s home (cont.)

A strategic acquisition 

New CILTI property in red
Lands already protected for Indiana bat habitat outlined in black
Part of CILTI’s Core Conservation Area in white

“This is one of the most valuable gifts of land to a 
land trust in Indiana’s history,” said Cliff Chapman, 
interim director of the Central Indiana Land Trust. 
“It’s not only the economic value of the land, it’s 

the fact that one of our region’s most endangered 
species proliferates in the surrounding area.”
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Although the Indiana bat carries the Hoosier state’s name, the bat’s habitat 
certainly isn’t limited to Indiana. In warmer months, it can be found in a 
number of Midwestern, Southern and Eastern states. In the winter, the Indiana 
bat hibernates in only a handful of caves, with a large percentage of the bats 
wintering in Southern Indiana. 

A tiny animal – an adult weighs about a quarter of an ounce –  the Indiana bat 
typically spends its time in hardwood forests, roosting under the bark of dead 
and dying trees and dining on the insects it finds along stream corridors and 
edges. It was listed as an endangered species in 1967 under the predecessor 
of the modern Endangered Species Act. Despite this early protection, its 
population has continued to decline dramatically in recent decades. A 2009 
survey estimated its population to be about 387,000, less than half as many as 
when it was declared endangered. 

Its numbers have declined due to a number of factors: habitat loss, disruptions 
of the caves in which it hibernates, pesticides and other contaminants. Recently, 
white-nose syndrome, a fungal disease, has claimed a number of Indiana bats. In 
response to this threat, the Indiana Department of Natural Resources has closed 
a number of caves, sinkholes, tunnels and abandoned mines to the public.  

The Indiana Bat

Where there’s a will there’s a way…
...to make a gift that lasts for conservation in Central Indiana. 

By including the Central Indiana Land Trust in your will, your passion for nature serves as a legacy for generations to come. 

The Burr Oak Society was established in recognition of those donors who have created such a legacy. If you have made a 
provision for the Land Trust in your will or trust, please let us know so we can include you as a member of the Burr Oak Society 
and thank you during your lifetime.  

If would like more information about including the Land Trust in your plans and becoming a member of the 
Burr Oak Society, please contact Rachel Eble at reble@conservingindiana.org or 317-631-5263.

Christine Carlson
Oliver Daugherty*

Aron DiBacco

Rebecca and Thomas Dolan
Van Eller*

Sharon Horvath and Andy Pike

Tom Hougham and Ann Deutch 
Marjorie Jones

Eleanor Krauss*

Cherí O’Neill
John* and Mary* Pelton

Ruth Ratcliff*
Deb Smith *deceased

Members of the Burr Oak Society

An adult Indiana bat only weighs about a 
quarter of an ounce
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American Association of Zoo Keepers
Scott Beauchamp

Monica Whitfield Brase
Betley Foundation, Inc.

Blue River Community Foundation
Diane Day

Hancock County Community Foundation
Tara Hagan

Timothy Micheli
Patagonia, Chicago Magnificent Mile

Susan Reed
David Temple
Sharon Walker

An impenetrable thicket of invasive species was cleared in February making 
way for native oaks and hickories to be planted later this year.

Heather Bacher
Ted and Sue Ulrich

Rebecca Brown and Gary 
Reinoehl
Robert and Kay Rosenbaum

Rachel Eble
Lance Cline and Sue 
Nonweiler

Connie Douglas
Sue Hirschman
Nancy Morris

Hannah and Miles Goss 
and Cai Dorwin
Lee Goss

Tom Hohman
Cheryl Shearer

In honor of…In memory of…
Harold McReynold
Jim Gammon

Donovan Miller 
Cherly Shearer

Stella Mae Miller
Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

Bob Rice
Mary Lou Rice

Doris R. Thomas
Bob Thomas

Richard N. Turner
Jerry and Susan Turner

Joan Walker
Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

Virginia Wenning
Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

Charles Wolflin
Rose Wolflin

Ann Rainer and Arthur 
Zangerl
Carl and Laurel Zangerl-Salter

Robert Belt
Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

Ann Gurley
Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

Dale Hume
Ann Hume

Bill G. Jackson
Beverly Jackson

Randy Lewis
Tina Jenkins

Tim McLain
Mark and Becky Ristow
Sharon Walker and Family

Thank you for the  following tributes

Welcome 
New Members!

Restoration work at the Laura 
Hare Preserve at Turtle Bend 
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Becky Dolan grew up exploring woods in the Detroit 
suburbs and got hooked on spring wildflowers. She left 
the Midwest for graduate school in Georgia and post-
doctorate work in southern California but both she 
and her husband wanted to get closer to home. Butler 
University brought them to Indianapolis over 30 years 
ago where they put down roots.

CILTI actually had many of its first meetings at Butler, 
even before it legally formed.  Some of Becky’s colleagues 
were among the first board members and she was 
involved from the beginning.

Nine years ago, after several years of volunteering, Becky 
was asked to join the board of directors and has helped 
lead the organization ever since. We caught up with her 
recently to get some insights about her experience with 
CILTI.

What is rewarding about volunteering?

You get more back than you give and you meet a lot of 
interesting people that have similar interests.

Why did you join the CILTI Board of Directors?

I’ve been involved with lots of other organizations but 
I always liked the mission and the tangible results of 
CILTI.  

What is it about the mission that you like so much?

Preserving the genetic material of the original natural 
places is very important– once they are gone, they are 
gone forever.  You can do plantings, to recover structure, 
but not genetics.  Restorations will never be what the 
original natural areas were.

What keeps you motivated?

As a kid, I really enjoyed exploring woods near where I 
lived.  I want to make sure that opportunity is available 
for future generations in Central Indiana.

What is your favorite CILTI preserve?

Burnett Woods – it reminds me of places I went to as a 
kid, it’s a fairyland of flowers.  You just never know what 
you will find around the next bend of the trail.

Becky is the Director of the Friesner 
Herbarium at Butler University. The 
Herbarium is a systematic collection 
of over 100,000 dried, pressed 
and preserved plant specimens.  
Many students and  faculty have 
contributed plants through the 
years.  The specimens, with their 
carefully documented labels, comprise 
a reference library on historical 
distribution, habitats, and timing of 
flower and fruit production.  For more 
information on Becky’s work at the 
Herbarium you can visit  
www.butler.edu/herbarium/. 

Becky Dolan with her husband Tom and their daughter Kate

Volunteer Spotlight: Becky Dolan, PhD

What is an Herbarium?

Membership
Join Us! Renew or begin your membership 

today by simply using the enclosed envelope 
or by making a gift online at  
www.conservingindiana.org.  
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*includes land gift of the Ameriplex Indiana Bat property
** includes land gifts of Turtle Bend, Peine Easement and bargain sale of the Laura Hare Preserve at Blossom Hollow

2013 Financial Report

Income 2013 (unaudited) 2012 (audited)

Contributions and Grants $4,610,357* $702,758**

Investment Income & Interest $148,227 $99,615 

Other Revenue $67,604 $63,627 

Total Income $4,826,188 $866,000 

Expenses

Conservation Programs $316,174 $359,655 

Fundraising $55,415 $51,321 

Administration $53,782 $60,003 

Total Expenses $425,372 $470,979 

As of 12/31/2013

Total Investments	 $904,732
Total Land Value	 $14,433,181 
Total Acres Protected	 4,113

During 2013

Volunteer Hours	 2,000
Volunteer Events	 22
Value of Volunteer Hours	 $44,280

Conservation by the Numbers

Income Expenses
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We are pleased to thank the following donors who generously supported conservation right here in Central Indiana 
with their support of the Central Indiana Land Trust during fiscal year 2013.  

Thank You 2013 Donors

2013 Donors  
(January 1 – December 31, 2013)

Conserver ($7,500+)

Anonymous

Blue River Community 

Foundation

Laura Hare Charitable Trust

Resort Condominiums 

International LLC

Robert R. and Gayle T. 

Meyer Family Fund, a 

fund of Central Indiana 

Community Foundation

Steward ($5,000 - $7,499)

Frenzel Family Charitable 

Lead Trust

John Holliday

Herbert and Bui Simon

White Owl Conservation Area, 

Inc.

Advocate ($2,500 - $4,999)

Land Trust Alliance

Brian and Michelle 

Muckerheide

Barnes & Thornburg

Central Indiana Community 

Foundation

Nicholas H. Noyes, Jr. 

Memorial Foundation, Inc.

Anthony and Elizabeth 

Schaefer

Sponsor ($1,000 - $2,499)

Robert Baker and Jennie Beth

Betley Foundation, Inc.

Peter Racher and Sarah 

Binford

Jon and Rachel Black

Mark and Shelley Blakely

Nancy and Jim Carpenter

Joshua and Erica Christie

Bill and Jane DuMond

Edward and Elizabeth Frazier

Kristin G. Fruehwald

Hendricks County Community 

Foundation

William and Lynn Herrick

Cherí O’Neill and Bruce 

Hetrick

Jeramy Janoski

Johnson County Community 

Foundation

E. Kirk and Alice McKinney

Steve and Elizabeth Mueller

Larry and Merrily Nilles

Alexander and Shiv O’Neill

George and Madelyn Peregrim

Myrta Pulliam

Charles Schwab Foundation

Mary Bookwalter and Jeff Stant

State Employees’ Community 

Campaign

Michael Surak

Charles and Peggy Sutphin

James and Jill Wilson

Partner ($500 - $999)

Leonard and Kathryn Betley

Christopher and Alissa 

Boardman

Jeffrey L. Christie

Jeff and Lawana Davenport

Mr. and Mrs. William Ditzler

The Ratio Foundation

C. Perry Griffith Jr.

Gail and Bob Hall

Tom Hulvershorn

Kenneth and Krisztina Inskeep

Thomas and Priscilla Johnson

American Association of Zoo 

Keepers

Michael and Pegg Kennedy

Sarah McConnell and Tim 

Riffle

Patagonia Chicago Mag Mile

Jane Diedrich and Hal 

Minnigan

Robert and Carla Naum

Tim and Ann Niednagel

Roslyn Noble

John and Linda Norton

Jenny and Charles Schalliol

Schwab Charitable Foundation

Mary Ann Stewart

Friend ($250 - $499)

Anonymous

Lisa Benjamin

Christine N. Carlson

Cliff and Carrie Chapman

The Conservation Fund

Rebecca and Thomas Dolan

Jack and Connie Douglas

Lara Mears Dreyer

Rachel and Nick Eble

Hancock County Community 

Foundation

Lee Goss

Judy Gripp

Ted Harris

John Krauss and Marnie 

Maxwell

Debra L. McConnaha and Kirk 

A. Mackay

Barbara Miller

Richard Miller

Steven P. Morris

David and Elvera Muckerheide

Stecy Ober

John and Heather Pankhurst

Mark and Becky Ristow

Reta and Robert Rutledge

Mary Risher and Lisa Spangler

Bill and Lou Stanley

John Sumner and Rebecca 

Lomax-Sumner

Houston Swenson

David Temple

John and Jen Thomas

Trailing Arbutus Garden Club
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Lawrence Van Arendonk

Sharon L. Walker

Carl and Laurel Zangerl-Salter

Supporting Member ($100 - 

$249)

Anonymous (4)

Kenneth Almon

Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey Arnold

John and Joyce Bacone

William G. Batt

Scott Beauchamp

Rick and Maryellen Bein

Michael and Linda Bishop

Mrs. Carolyn Black

Suzanne Brown Blakeman

Joe and Velda Boenitz

Joseph and Janine Boivin

Sandy Bowen-Lehnen and Rob 

Lehnen

John and Catherine L. Bridge

Chuck and Kathy Brinkman

Rob Caylor

Craig and Ginger Chapman

Victor Childers

William and Elizabeth Coffey

Keith and Cindy Condon

Larry and Kay Conrad

Lynn Dennis

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen A. 

Enkema

David E. Forsell

Geoffrey and Josephine Fox

Jeanette Frazier and Elcira 

Villarreal

Betsy K. Friedenberg

James and Becky Gillenwater

Kia Gillette

John Goodman and Sarah 

Kunz

Steve and Donna Haines

William and Irene Hamaker

Matthew and Paula Hannigan

Bryan and Leslie Hanson

Kathleen Hartman

Ken and Judy Hasselkus

Dr. Alice Long Heikens

Hendricks County Bluebird 

Society

Sue Hirschman

Tom and Kathy Hohman

Judith Houser

Kate Howe and Erik Hembre

Meredith T. and Kathleen Hull

Ann Hume

Tom and Nancy Inui

Barbara and Paul Jablonski

Ellen M. Jacquart and Henry 

H. Huffman

John Jameson

Stephen and Anne Jay

Art and Lora Jeffries

Ralph and Betty Jersild

Diana Kemper

Stacy Cachules and Matt 

Kleinert

Richard and Anne Kohler

Dixie Kunze

Lance Mabry

Amy MacDonell and Randy 

Shepard

Don and Donna McCarty

John S. McDonnell

Dr. and Mrs. Thomas McSoley 

M.D.

Philip Meltzer

Don Miller and Jayne Langan

Robb Mork

Nancy Morris

Mark and Joyce Newland

Wayne and Polly Nicely

Barry and Margarita Nichols

Greg and Clare Oskay

Richard and Dee Ann Peine

Dolores Anne Pieper

David and Kathleen Prechtel

Walt and Marilyn Prouty

Jeffrey Ray

Megan and William 

Rhodehamel

Robert and Susan Rush

Bruce and Cece Russell-Jayne

Catherine Rymph

Joel Samson

David and Jane Savage

Phil G.D. Schaefer

Alice and Robert Schloss

Nancy and Scott Schmutzler

M. J. Schuetz, Jr.

Christina and John Scofield

Mr. and Mrs. Will Snyder

Rebecca L. Step

Mary Ann Stevens

Thomas and Doris Stump

Steve Van Zant

Frederic and Sheila 

Vanbastelaer

Rosalind Webb, MD

Eric Weber

Nathan White

Cheryl Wilfong

Dave and Swathi Williams

Darrin Witt

Susan and Jerry Zanandrea

Mark and Sally Zelonis

Introductory Member ($25 - 

$99)

Andrew Allen

Sarah K. Allison-Armstrong

Marilyn Anderson and Randall 

Krupsaw

Sue Arnold

Lynne E. Arrowsmith

Karen Arwood

Eleanor Bachmann

Peter Banta

John and Martha Bartlow

Raymond and Mary Benson

Nathaniel Berg

Don and Ginger Bievenour

Chris Boggs

Darsi Bohr

David Burns and Barbara 

Foster

Timothy and Melissa Calahan

Thank You 2013 Donors
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Lee and Pat Casebere

Stephen and Sharon 

Cavanaugh

Denominational Garden Club

David Daniell

Diane Day

Robert C. Degitz

Louis Dezelan

Wakenda Ann Doles

Mary Wollitz-Dooley

Scott and Jamie Douglas

David and Barbara Duncan

Chadwick Duran

Charlotte Evans

Loree Everette

Ronda Fischer

Nancy Frass

Robert and Mary Ellen Gadski

Susan Gerhart

William Grider

Othmar and Libby Grueninger

Mike and Andrea Habeck

Kathleen Therese Hagan

Cassie Hall

Marianne Hanson

Art Harris

Janet M. Hock

Janice Holley

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Homoya

Sharon Horvath

Angela and Flynn Hughes

Linda Hunter

Ruth Ann Ingraham

Beverly A. Jackson

Mike Janoski

Tina L. Jenkins

Edward Johnson

Lewis Johnson

Nancy G. Johnson

Pam Kienitz

Robert Kirk

Jesse L. Kirkham

Don and Kay Kroger

Thomas Laycock

Lori Ann Longnecker

Robin MacDonald

Jim Makosky

Susan Mayes

Edward McCartney

Dennis and Rebecca McCreery

Mic and Jill Mead

Timothy Micheli

John and Velda Miller

Shawndra Miller

Gayle Moore

John and Martha Jean 

Nusbaum

Energy Outfitter

Edith Overlease

Robert B. Pfeifer

Phil and Elizabeth Purcell

Jason Randolph

Dr. and Mrs. George F. Rapp

Susan E. Reed

Stacey Roesch

Karen Rose

Robert and Kay Rosenbaum

Russell E. Sass

Samuel R. Schwartz

Perry and Lisa Scott

Cheryl Shearer

James and Ruth Simmons

Keith Smedema

Brian and Carla Smith

Lillian Greer Smith

Rachel Victoria Snell

Ralph Spaeth

Nancy M. Stark

Sara and Jerry Steckbeck

Jesse Switzer

Mark Thornburg

Nancy and George Tikijian

Mr. and Mrs. Mark Timmis

Scott Timmons

Kevin Tungesvick

Jerry and Susan Turner

Ted and Sue Ulrich

Hannah Vargason

Gene and Laurie Voss

William and Janet Wagner

Ken and Lynn Wakefield

Carl E. Weber

James J. Whalen

David and Mary Ann 

Wietbrock

Mary Wilcoxson

Jerry A. Williams 

Philip N. Williams

Betsy and George Wilson

Rose Wolflin

Susan Zellers

Every effort has been made 

to ensure this list is as 

accurate as possible.  Please 

contact Rachel at  

reble@conservingindiana.org  

to report any changes or 

corrections.

Thank You 2013 Donors
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Central Indiana Land Trust, Inc.
1500 North Delaware Street
Indianapolis, IN 46202

Please visit our website:
www.conservingindiana.org

Thanks to our Newsletter Sponsor

Spring at Burnett Woods Nature Preserve


